

Free markets. Real solutions.

R STREET SHORTS NO. 71 May 2019

POSTSECONDARY EDUCATION IN NORTH CAROLINA JAILS AND PRISONS

Jesse Kelley

INTRODUCTION

ails and prisons in this country do not adequately prepare incarcerated individuals for successful public lives after their criminal sentence ends. For example, the Bureau of Justice Statistics estimates that almost 60 percent of individuals released from prison will be convicted of a new offense within five years of release.¹ Clearly, this system has failed, rather than "corrected," the individuals, families and communities involved within it. Accordingly, society must consider reforms to the conditions of incarceration.

Roughly 95 percent of state prisoners will one day be released.² For this reason, how they spend their time behind bars matters not only to those individuals but to their communities as well. The pursuit of higher education is perhaps the most worthwhile use of time for those incarcerated. Educational programing within prisons and jails can change the way individuals serve their period of incarceration and help them to become employable, stable members of society upon release. Efforts to improve postsecondary correctional education have proliferated over the past several years, but more work is necessary to ensure the effectiveness of these programs.

A college degree has become one of the most valuable assets one can attain in the United States. For example, one report found that a bachelor's degree is worth more than \$1 million in lifetime earnings.³ And in the justice system, one study found that an incarcerated person's education level is highly correlated with his or her chances of recidivism: The recidivism rate for those with postsecondary education credits was 44 percent lower than those incarcerated within general population who did not participant in higher education programs.⁴ But many incarcerated people still do not have the opportunity to seek out higher education while serving a criminal sentence.⁵

Currently, in North Carolina, community colleges provide more than 90 percent of correctional education programming for incarcerated individuals. While adult education and literacy programs have the largest enrollments, the state requires colleges to offer entire for-credit certificates, diplomas or associate degree programs. According to a program administrator, postsecondary correctional education programs, which are predominantly vocational, awarded more than 6,000 vocational non-credit certificates; 1,458 vocational for-credit certificates; and nearly 100 associate and bachelor's degrees to incarcerated people in 2006.6 For the 2016-2017 fiscal year, the North Carolina Department of Public Safety reported that 673 incarcerated individuals completed requirements to obtain a postsecondary degree, and of those, 33 incarcerated individuals completed the requisite requirements to obtain an Associate of Applied Science diploma.7 However, under current North Carolina statutes, educational funds unfortunately cannot be used to provide postsecondary correctional education for the attainment of Associate of Arts, Associate of Science or Associate of General Education degrees.8

So, although North Carolina correctional facilities and their partnerships with community colleges have successfully instituted some correctional education programs, with more access to postsecondary education, incarcerated individuals could see increased economic potential and thereby make their communities healthier and stronger upon release.

CORRECTIONAL EDUCATION IN NORTH CAROLINA

For the last several decades, North Carolina has worked to support postsecondary education in its prisons, but more must be done before educational programs for incarcerated individuals are truly effective.

In 1987, the North Carolina state legislature ordered interagency collaboration between the state's correctional department (later consolidated into the North Carolina Department of Public Safety) and its community college system to provide educational opportunities for people incarcerated in prisons.⁹ In 1993, the legislature appointed the State Board of Community Colleges to oversee this collaboration.¹⁰ Since then, individuals in prison have increasingly pursued correctional education: Over 11,500 certificates, diplomas and degrees were awarded in 2008, compared to approximately 3,700 in 2000.¹¹ Unfortunately, in 2010, the program that provided tuition waivers for those in prions was changed and replaced by the current funding mechanisms, which have led to decreased accessibility.¹²

In 2013, the Vera Institute of Justice's Pathways from Prison to Postsecondary Education Project expanded postsecondary education opportunities in North Carolina prisons. This initiative supported the development of postsecondary education services for adults within two years of release from prison and throughout their first two years in the community after release.¹³ The five-year project ended in 2018, and the RAND Corporation is currently studying its effects.¹⁴ Meanwhile, the North Carolina Department of Public Safety works to provide a variety of educational opportunities to those incarcerated and partners with community organizations to help improve post-release employment outcomes.¹⁵

For example, the Wiser Justice Program, operated by Guilford College, sends professors into prisons to teach courses in business, English, criminal justice, sociology, psychology and conflict resolution. Currently, the program runs for five semesters and allows incarcerated students to earn up to 30 college credits.¹⁶ What began as a two-year pilot initiative has expanded and recently received funding to continue programing for the next three years.¹⁷

But, at a local level, postsecondary correctional education looks much different. Often, individual county jails struggle to provide correctional education. Because individuals spending time in local jails are usually held for shorter lengths of time than those incarcerated in state prisons, it is often difficult to provide effective educational opportunities. Nevertheless, postsecondary educational programs in jails can be immediately and directly beneficial to communities, and access should be ensured.

While North Carolina jails house fewer individuals than prisons at any given time,¹⁸ because of short stays, jails often touch more lives. Those who leave county jails quickly reenter their communities, and having them return better off is a huge benefit to society. For this reason, some county jail facilities partner with local community colleges to craft effective, compacted classes. In 2015, the Alamance County Sheriff's Office partnered with Alamance Community College to facilitate secondary education attainment in the county jail.¹⁹ Other North Carolina counties such as Mecklenburg and Wake have educational programs as well.²⁰ Such efforts are encouraging, but both state prison and county jail populations would benefit from increased access to postsecondary correctional education.

Changes to current grant funding mechanisms—namely, increased scholarship funds for incarcerated individuals could constitute a significant step forward. Research and powerful anecdotes show that postsecondary education programming in particular can enhance public safety, rebuild families, restore dignity to the incarcerated and make fiscal sense for taxpayers.

Below is an overview of current funding mechanisms and an analysis of how they could be changed to support increased access to postsecondary education behind bars.

CURRENT POSTSECONDARY FUNDING MECHANISMS

Attempts to increase spending on correctional education have been met with opposition—specifically, from those who question whether incarcerated individuals should receive benefits. But the benefits of these programs extend beyond the lives of their participants. Evidence shows that education programs within prisons are a cost-effective way to improve public safety. For example, one cost-benefit analysis found that correctional education is nearly "twice as cost-effective as incarceration" and calculated that correctional education cost the state about \$1,600 per crime prevented, while extending prison sentences cost around \$2,800 per crime prevented.²¹

Monetary support for North Carolina's correctional education programs is usually derived from a line item under the state corrections budget, state financial aid, college headcount dollars or a combination of these factors.²²

Headcount Dollars for Colleges

College headcount dollars refer to the amount of funding allocated per student enrolled at a public college or university.²³North Carolina does not appropriate funds specifically for prisoner education so, for the purposes of funding, colleges can treat incarcerated students the same as non-incarcerated students. This means that colleges who enroll incarcerated students can include those students in their headcount and receive additional funding from the state.

Traditionally, community colleges receive their headcount funds the year after services are provided. But given the heavy start-up costs associated with correctional education programs, the North Carolina legislature agreed to pass Department of Correction funding through to community colleges to cover their start-up costs during the first year of new programs.²⁴

Headcount dollars incentivize community colleges to remain involved in correctional education, as adding incarcerated students to their headcounts increases operating funds. In this way headcount dollars have effectively provided educational opportunities for people in prison, but this type of funding does not necessarily apply to those housed in jails.²⁵ This is because community colleges are barred from counting students in county jails in their headcount numbers for funding purposes.²⁶

However, the removal of this barrier is critically important for those in North Carolina jails, as a typical jail stay lasts one year or less.²⁷ Further, the relationship between those serving jail time and their communities is closer than that of prison inmates, and providing postsecondary correctional education programming during detention can make a critical difference in re-entry outcomes. Since countless children and families have lost their loved ones to the walls of a jail cell, North Carolina should prioritize rebuilding stronger families by allowing those in jail the opportunity to start earning their postsecondary degree behind bars.

In light of this, using headcount dollars to provide correctional education programs may not be the best way to fund correctional education. Since correctional education carries special considerations and logistical issues, additional funding might be necessary to ensure that quality programming is accessible to those incarcerated.

State Grants for College Students

In addition to headcount dollars granted to colleges, each year the state of North Carolina gives away millions of dollars directly to students in the form of state-funded educational grants. These include the North Carolina Student Incentive Grant, the North Carolina Education Lottery Scholarship and the North Carolina Legislative Tuition Grant, among many others.²⁸

Some of these state-funded grants are available to incarcerated students, but they are currently ineligible for three of the four largest pools of grant monies – which includes the North Carolina Education Lottery Scholarship, the North Carolina Need Based Scholarship for Independent Colleges and the North Carolina Community College Grant Program. This is because North Carolina ties these grant opportunities to the same criteria established for Pell Grant qualification, and the Violent Crime Control and Law Enforcement Act of 1994 made incarcerated individuals ineligible for Pell Grants.²⁹ Even if the federal government has not yet addressed this educational funding disparity, the state should remove the link to Pell Grants and amend their own qualifications to include incarcerated individuals who want to improve their lives.

Meanwhile, one of the largest and most well-known grant opportunities specifically for incarcerated students is the U.S. Dept. of Education's Workplace and Community Transition Training for Incarcerated Youth Offenders grant, which has enabled the University of North Carolina to offer 63 postsecondary classes on-site in 12 correctional facilities.³⁰

The Youth Offender grant is certainly a step in the right direction, but its eligibility is limited to incarcerated individuals under 25 years old and thus access to correctional education for older incarcerated individuals remains sorely needed. Put simply, those with longer sentences will likely be faced with greater obstacles upon re-entry, and postsecondary correctional education can help them improve their prospects.

RESULTS OF CURRENT POLICIES

When incarcerated individuals have greater access to educational opportunities, recidivism rates decrease. Indeed, a 2014 study found that earning a postsecondary degree while incarcerated reduces the chance of being incarcerated again by 24 percent.³¹ Scholars have also estimated that, when measured in reduced incarceration costs, savings can translate to a \$5 return for every \$1 invested in a correctional education program.³² These benefits trickle down to families and communities, who benefit when individuals in prison become educated.

In 2019, the North Carolina Department of Commerce published a preliminary analysis of the employment and recidivism outcomes of over 22,000 individuals released from prison in 2012. Unsurprisingly, they found that those who had been assigned a job or had participated in a workforce service the year prior to release—such as educational programming—displayed higher rates of employment and lower return-to-prison rates than those who had not.³³ Approximately 35 percent of the former group were employed during their first year following release and did not return to prison compared to 23 percent of the latter.³⁴

These results are encouraging, but because individuals who choose to participate in such programming are a self-selecting group, more data and evaluation are needed to study the effects of education behind bars.

CONCLUSION

Postsecondary correctional education creates more postrelease opportunities and decreases the likelihood of recidivism, improving public safety and supporting communities across North Carolina. Accordingly, the state's residents and policymakers alike should support and work to expand its existing programs. The most logical way to do this is to make incarcerated students eligible for the largest state-funded grants and to increase educational programming within local county jails. North Carolina's legislature should also capitalize on the opportunity to reform any statutes that bar or limit access. Doing so will ensure that correctional education is available to those who wish to contribute positively to society upon release.

ABOUT THE AUTHOR

Jesse Kelley oversees R Street's criminal justice policy implementation efforts across the United States at both the federal and state levels. Earlier in her career, she worked as a criminal defense attorney in Alabama, where she represented mostly indigent clients.

ENDNOTES

1. Matthew R. Durose et al., "Recidivism of Prisoners Released in 30 States in 2005: Patterns from 2005 to 2010." U.S. Dept. of Justice, April 2014. <u>https://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/rprts05p0510.pdf</u>.

2. Timothy Hughes and Doris James Wilson, "Reentry Trends In The U.S.," Bureau of Justice Statistics, 2019. <u>https://www.bjs.gov/content/reentry/reentry.cfm#top</u>.

3. "Education from the Inside Out: The Multiple Benefits of College Programs in Prison," Correctional Association of New York, 2009, p. 14. <u>https://static1.squarespace.</u> com/static/5b2c07e2a9e02851fb387477/t/5c4fbbd37924e83934430aca/1548154870 881/2009+Benefits+of+Highert-Education+in+Prisons.pdf.

4. Stephen Steurer et al., "The Top-Nine Reasons to Increase Correctional Education Programs," *Corrections Today*, 2010. <u>http://www.rifuture.org/wp-content/uploads/</u> top-nine-reasons-to-increase-corr-ed-programs.pdf.

5. Emma Pettit, "Ending Ban on Pell Grants for Prisoners Is Said to Yield 'Cascade' of Benefits," *The Chronicle of Higher Education*, Jan. 16, 2019. <u>https://www.chronicle.com/article/Ending-Ban-on-Pell-Grants-for/245481</u>.

6. Office of Vocational and Adult Education, "Partnerships Between Community Colleges and Prisons: Providing Workforce Education and Training to Reduce Recidivism," U.S. Dept. of Education, March 2009, p. 20. <u>https://www2.ed.gov/about/offic-</u> es/list/ovae/pi/AdultEd/prison-cc-partnerships_2009.pdf.

7. Eric A. Hooks, "Fiscal Year 2016-2017 Annual Statistical Report" North Carolina Dept. of Public Safety, 2017, p. 15. <u>https://randp.doc.state.nc.us/pubdocs/0007081.</u> <u>PDF</u>.

8. See, e.g., General Assembly of North Carolina, Session Law 2010-31 (2009); and Senate Bill 897. § 8.3 Education for Prison Inmates.

9. "Office of Vocational and Adult Education, p. 10. <u>https://www2.ed.gov/about/offic-es/list/ovae/pi/AdultEd/prison-cc-partnerships_2009.pdf</u>.

10. Ibid.

11. See, e.g., Educational Services Section, Division of Prisons, "Educational Services Annual Report: Calendar Year 2008," North Carolina Dept. of Correction, June 2009, p. 9. <u>https://www.doc.state.nc.us/dop/education/newsletters/AnnRep08.pdf</u>; Educational Services Section, Division of Prisons, "Educational Services Annual Report: Calendar Year 2000," North Carolina Dept. of Correction, March 2001, p. 11. <u>https:// www.doc.state.nc.us/D0P/education/newsletters/AnnRep2000.pdf</u>.

12. Jennifer Haygood, "Memorandum: Legislative Changes to Tuition and Registration Fee Waiver Statutes," North Carolina Community College System, June 27, 2011, p. 2. <u>https://www.nccommunitycolleges.edu/sites/default/files/numbered-memos/</u> cc11-016.pdf.

13. Vera Institute of Justice, "North Carolina Joins Pioneering Initiative to Expand Access to Higher Education for People in Prison and After Release," Press Release, Jan. 28, 2013. <u>https://www.vera.org/newsroom/north-carolina-joins-pioneering-initiative-to-expand-access-to-higher-education-for-people-in-prison-and-after-release</u>.

14. "Projects," Rand Corporation, accessed April 23,2019. <u>https://www.rand.org/jie/justice-policy/correctional-education/projects.html</u>.

15. Andrew Berger-Gross, "Pathways to Re-Entry: Former Offenders in North Carolina's Workforce System." Jan. 14, 2019. <u>https://www.nccommerce.com/blog/2019/01/14/pathways-re-entry-former-offenders-north-carolina%E2%80%99s-workforce-system</u>.

16. "Guilford College Higher Education in Prison Program (HEIPP)," Guilford College, April 24, 2015. <u>https://www.guilford.edu/heip</u>.

17. "Higher Education in Prison," Laughing Gull Foundation, accessed April 23, 2019. https://www.laughinggull.org/higher-education-in-prison.

18. Alexi Jones, "North Carolina Profile," Prison Policy Initiative, December 2018. https://www.prisonpolicy.org/profiles/NC.html.

19. Natalie Allison Janicello, "First county inmates receive diplomas through college program," *Times-News*, June 20, 2016. <u>https://www.thetimesnews.com/</u> <u>news/20160620/first-county-inmates-receive-diplomas-through-college-program</u>.

20. See, e.g., "Adult Programs," Mecklenburg County Sherriff's Office, 2019. <u>http://www.mecksheriff.com/adultprograms.asp</u>: and Paul A. Specht, "Wake County might offer work-training classes for jail inmates," *The News & Observer*, April 3, 2017. <u>https://www.newsobserver.com/news/local/counties/wake-county/article142421434.</u> <u>html</u>.

21. Audrey Bazos and Jessica Hausman, "Correctional Education as a Crime Control Program," University of California at Los Angeles School of Public Policy and Social Research, March 2004, p. 10. <u>https://cdcr.ca.gov/Reports/docs/External-Reports/Correctional-Education-as-crime-control.pdf</u>.

22. Office of Vocational and Adult Education, p. 17. <u>https://www2.ed.gov/about/offic-es/list/ovae/pi/AdultEd/prison-cc-partnerships_2009.pdf</u>.

23. Office of Institutional Research and Planning, "A Brief Guide to Data Definition and Calculation for Enrollment, Instructional Efficiency, and Student Achievement," Los Angeles Mission College, February 2011. <u>http://www.lamission.edu/irp/docs/</u> <u>Data%20Definition.pdf</u>.

24. Office of Vocational and Adult Education, p. 27. <u>https://www2.ed.gov/about/offic-es/list/ovae/pi/AdultEd/prison-cc-partnerships_2009.pdf</u>.

25. See, e.g., General Assembly of North Carolina, Session Law 2010-31 (2009); and Senate Bill 897. \$ 8.3 Education for Prison Inmates.

26. Ibid.

27. See, e.g., "FAQ: Jail vs. Prison," Prison Fellowship, 2019. <u>https://www.prison-fellowship.org/resources/training-resources/in-prison/faq-jail-prison;</u> "Justice Reinvestment in North Carolina: Three Years Later," Justice Center the Council of State Governments, November 2014, p. 5. <u>https://csgiusticecenter.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/11/JRinNCThreeYearsLater.pdf</u>. It should be noted that this is not always the case, as people in North Carolina tend to spend longer lengths of time in county jails due, in part, to justice reinvestment efforts. See, e.g., W. David Guice, "Justice Reinvestment Performance Measures," Dept. of Public Safety Division of Adult Correction and Juvenile Justice, March 1, 2016. <u>https://ncdps.s3.amazonaws.com/s3fs-public/documents/files/JRPerformanceMeasures2016.pdf</u>.

28. H.R. 3355, Violent Crime Control and Law Enforcement Act of 1994, 103rd Congress.

29. Ibid.

30. Educational Services Section, Division of Prisons, "Educational Services Annual Report," North Carolina Department of Correction, November 2007. <u>https://www.doc.state.nc.us/dop/education/newsletters/AnnRep06.pdf.</u>

31. Grant Duwe and Valerie Clark, "The Effects of Prison-Based Educational Programming on Recidivism and Employment," The Prison Journal 94:4 (2014), pp. 469-70. http://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.1177/0032885514548009.

32. Researchers broadly define prisoner education programs to include vocational programming and academic programs targeted to those who have yet to complete high school. See, e.g., Lois Davis et al., "How Effective is Correctional Education and Where Do We Go from Here? The Results from a Comprehensive Evaluation," RAND Corporation, 2014, p. 81. <u>https://perma.cc/Q4RQ-DMZW</u>.

33. Andrew Berger-Gross, "Pathways to Re-Entry: Former Offenders in North Carolina's Workforce System," North Carolina Dept. of Commerce, Jan. 14, 2019. <u>https://</u> www.nccommerce.com/blog/2019/01/14/pathways-re-entry-former-offenders-northcarolina%E2%80%99s-workforce-system.

34. Ibid.